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strong opposition from church leaders,
which is not to say that Niue is "dry":
there are seven licensed premises on
the island.

Another perennial problem for
Niue, ensuring the stability of air
transportation links necessary for tour
ist development, was back on the
agenda. Air Nauru is now the only air
line with regularly scheduled flights to
Niue, with a weekly service between
Auckland and Niue. Polynesian Air
lines' service was discontinued in Sep
tember 1994, and there is now no
scheduled air link between Niue and
Rarotonga. However, Niue may have
direct air services with Tonga and
Western Samoa in the near future,
following discussions with Royal
Tongan Airways regarding a
Nuku'alofa-Niue-Apia service.

New Zealand's major aid project on
Niue centers on the extension of the
airport runway, which would permit a
fully loaded 737-400 to fly to Auck
land without refueling in Tonga. With
tourism considered the way forward
for Niue, the project to extend the air
port runway has a "field of dreams"
character to it: "build it and they will
come." The land being used for the
runway extension was acquired by the
government from six families. Follow
ing an independent valuation, the gov"
ernment offered the families a sum
one-third higher than the land's market
value. Ultimately, however, the govern
ment needed to use its powers to take
land after negotiations with the land
owners failed to produce an agreement
on compensation. There was also dis
agreement over conditions of land use,
and the matter went to arbitration by
Niue's Land Court. Nevertheless ten-
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ders were called in May, the extensions
to be carried out by a New Zealand
company (and project manager) using
Niuean labor. The 690-meter exten
sion will cost Nz$6.9 million.

Concerns about Niue's fragile envi
ronment led to a ban in March on the
import of beer bottles and small car
tons of fruit juices and soft drinks. The
step was taken to prevent bottles and
drink cartons from littering the road
side. Ironically, this follows the suc
cessful development of a program to
collect beer and soft-drink cans from
around Niue, for export and recycling
overseas (Levine 1994, 189). The per
son responsible for developing that
program, who will not now be remem
bered on Niue solely for that initiative,
was Father Glover.
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TOKELAU

A United Nations Mission visited
Tokelau in July-August 1994, follow
ing earlier visits by UN missions in
1976, 1981, and 1986. The mission,
which included representatives from
Chile, Papua New Guinea, Sierra
Leone, and Tunisia, was accompanied
by Administrator of Tokelau Lindsay
Watt and held meetings with the lead
ership and people of Tokelau on each
of the three atolls. What especially dis-
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tinguished this mission was that it
heard first from the three atolls sepa
rately, and then, at the end, for the first
time, from the people of Tokelau
together, speaking with one voice
through the Ulu-o-Tokelau (head of
Tokelau).

As Tokelau has no airstrips, the mis
sion traveled by freighter (a two-day
voyage) from Western Samoa, arriving
first in Atafu. They were welcomed by
the pulenuku (village mayor), who
thanked the United Nations for its sup
port, mentioning in particular the par
ticipation by the UN Development
Program in the building of a seawall
and the implementation of Tokelau's
water management program. Bearing
in mind that the mission was to con
sider progress toward an act of self
determination in Tokelau, the
pulenuku took the opportunity to
remind the mission of Tokelau's
refusal, years earlier, to become part of
either Western Samoa or the Cook
Islands. The faipule (elected head of
each atoll), in his address, also empha
sized Tokelau's desire to continue its
relationship with New Zealand.
Atafu's taupulega (council of elders)
took the opportunity to remind the
mission of the unity of Tokelauans,
bound by a common language and
ancestry. Although aware that the year
2000 is the General Assembly's target
date for the eradication of colonialism,
the elders argued that the time frame
did not allow them sufficient time to
comprehend fully the implications of a
final act of self-determination, nor did
it enable them to ensure a secure foun
dation for Tokelau's future.

Arriving next at Nukunonu, the vis
itors were informed by the faipule that

despite apprehensions associated with
an act of self-determination, the com
munity were becoming increasingly
ready to proceed with it because a
decision would give them more control
over their own affairs. However, the
pulenuku expressed concern over the
question, noting Tokelau's past self
sufficiency, when "almost nothing was
imported and when good, practical
items were made of locally produced
or available materials" (UN I994, I2).
With Tokelau now heavily dependent
on imports, he questioned whether it
would have the necessary resources to
sustain its present level of development
following the act of self-determination,
and concluded that more time was
needed to assess Tokelau's financial
capabilities. This view was echoed at
an informal meeting with representa
tives of the community, at which the
mission was advised of Tokelau's need
for improved telecommunications links
and "the development of a better sea
transport system and the construction
of airstrips on the atolls," all of these
priorities needing to be resolved
"before addressing the question of self
determination" (UN 1994,13). The
absence of a direct transportation link
with New Zealand (all contacts must
pass through Western Samoa) was also
stressed, participants reiterating that
they would be in no position to make a
decision on self-determination before
the year 2000.

On Fakaofo the mission's meeting
with the taupulega elicited comment
on other issues. The acting faipule
raised the question of Swains Island
(Levine 1992, 207-208), stating that
in the past the chief of Fakaofo had
instructed people to live there. The act-



POLITICAL REVIEWS· POLYNESIA

ing faipule stated that advice had been
received that suggested it would be
better to address the question of
returning Swains to Tokelau prior to
the exercise of Tokelau's right to self
determination. Even the ulu's "solemn
declaration," delivered to the UN mis
sion on 30 July in the name of "the
emerging nation of Tokelau," made
reference to this territorial claim. In his
opening remarks of welcome he told
the visitors "you have now visited all
the three atolls of Tokelau and, accord
ing to our forefathers, sailed past the
fourth" (UN I994, 26).

The mission's report to the United
Nations' fourth committee, the Special
Political and Decolonization Commit
tee, concluded that the people of Toke
lau were "ready and willing, although
not without a natural apprehension, to
continue evolving politically, economi
cally and socially." The mission
described Tokelau's National Strategic
Plan, "which contains the principles
that will chart the course for the nation
of Tokelau," as "a document of great
importance," and considered recent
moves toward greater internal self
government a "necessary step on the
path to self-determination." It con
cluded that the people of Tokelau
"were all in favor of assuming more
responsibility in conducting their own
affairs, and that they were well on
their way to building nationhood and
becoming self-governing." While not
ing a preference, "expressed unambig
uously," for "a future status of free
association with New Zealand," the
mission also observed that "the exact
content and nature of this free associa
tion" required "further discussion."
There were some reflections on the

voyage to and from Tokelau: "the Mis
sion had the opportunity to experience
firsthand the hazardous conditions
under which passengers and cargo
were ferried from ship to shore and
recommends that appropriate facilities,
including improvement of the access
channels and the building of wharves,
should be taken under active consid
eration" (UN I994, 22-25). The mis
sion also gave its support to the fur
ther studies proposed by the New
Zealand government of the feasibility
of constructing at least one airport in
Tokelau.

On 9 December I994 the General
Assembly adopted a resolution that
noted "with appreciation that for the
first time Tokelau came together as one
people and one nation ... in order to
address the question of Tokelau's act
of self-determination." The resolution
went on to confirm that in its view
the people of Tokelau retained the
"inalienable right" to "self-determina
tion and independence," notwith
standing "such factors as territorial
size, geographical location, size of pop
ulation and limited natural resources."
The General Assembly also took note
of the "solemn declaration read by the
Ulu-o-Tokelau" and the "strong pref
erence for a future status of free associ
ation with New Zealand," as well as
progress being made toward the attain
ment of self-government under a con
stitution.

These developments involving Toke
lau, New Zealand, and the United
Nations took place against the back
ground of Tokelau's newly approved
National Strategic Plan, adopted in
June I994 (Levine I995, I63)· The
plan was designed to set forth some of
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the cultural assumptions underlying
the political and social direction Toke
lau is seeking to take. It establishes a
Tokelauan consensus about fundamen
tal cultural commitments from the out
set: "Tokelau is permanently founded
on God. This foundation is manifested
in the way the country and its people
cooperate; live peacefully; live hap
pily." The plan also includes sections
on government ("we value the voice of
all our people in all the decisions we
make"), culture ("we will place first
and continue to value our culture and
customs"), learning ("we place great
importance on the learning of things
Tokelau, we also value modern knowl
edge"), and the nation itself ("the pro
cesses we use for the raising of our
families will be the same methods we
will use to make national decisions").
A section on "beliefs," describing
aspects of "the Tokelau way," con
cludes with an affirmation that "our
way of life is based on Christian and
Tokelau values which provide a way
for people to live peacefully; be honest;
respect each other." As a plan for
future development, there is also a
statement of Tokelau's "weaknesses,"
focusing on threats to cultural integ
rity, resource scarcity, the need for
greater accountability and improve
ments to the public service, and,
finally, the observation that "there are
almost no symbols that signify that
Tokelau is a country."

Reviewing Tokelau's foreign rela
tions-its "external opportunities"
the plan emphasizes difficulties Toke
lau has experienced "due to our con
tacts with the outside world." These
have contributed to the weakening of
"important elements of our culture,"

environmental degradation, adverse
effects on health, and encroachments
"in our waters" by foreign fishing
vessels.

Concluding with a "Challenge for
the Future," the plan reviews"critical
issues" and the steps needed "to rem
edy our weaknesses." An undertaking
was made to "develop and adopt
national symbols," including a
national anthem, a national flag, and
national color(s), and to establish links
with other countries and organizations
wherever possible. All deliberations
and decisions were to be considered
against the background of one overrid
ing question: "How will Tokelau's cul
ture, environment, health and
international relations be affected
by this decision?"

Although Tokelau's is a predomi
nantly oral culture, the national plan
was but one of two documents to gain
prominence during the year I994-95.
The other, the "Voice of Tokelau," was
presented to the UN mission on the
last day of its visit in the presence of,
and on behalf of, the elders, Council of
Faipule, the three pulenuku, and repre
sentatives of the women, youth, and
churches. "Today," it stated, "we come
together as Tokelau." What was
unique was that "for the very first time
in its history, and on its own soil,
Tokelau is talking to the United
Nations as one people, and one
nation." Describing "changes in atti
tude" and "a new assertiveness," the
ulu drew attention to a "new sense of
nationalism" stemming, in part, from a
desire "to halt the process of erosion
of [Tokelau's] cultural norms": "in the
pursuit of making its act of self deter
mination, Tokelau is determined that it
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should not undermine its social, reli
gious and cultural values." The
National Strategic Plan, the embodi
ment of Tokelau's "dreams and
hopes," was "a rudder for Tokelau's
canoe"; its constitution, whose devel
opment was now underway, would
"provide the trunk from which a new
canoe to carry Tokelau into the next
century will be carved." The ulu stated
that Tokelau would have a national
flag approved during 1995. Also on
the agenda, and stressed by the ulu,
were plans to advance self-government
(through amendments to New Zea
land's Tokelau Act) by giving Tokelau
a national legislative power to match
its newly acquired executive authority
and judicial structure.

In his annual report to the New
Zealand Parliament, summarizing the
progress being made toward an act of
self-determination, Tokelau's adminis
trator referred to the effort to "devise a
long-term relationship with New
Zealand which provides necessary
reassurance, yet allows Tokelau to
stand taller, its pride and dignity
intact, while fulfilling its instinctive
desire to be self-reliant to the greatest
extent possible." The result, he noted,
was likely to be "a Tokelauan Consti
tution, rather than a Constitution for
Tokelau copied heavily from constitu
tions elsewhere." The year 1995 has
been declared Tokelau's "Year of the
Constitution," and workshops on con
stitutional issues are being held on
each atoll. In May 1995 Tokelau's spe
cial representative told the UN special
committee's subcommittee on small
territories that these constitutional
workshops had both "reinforced the
concept of the nuku (village) being the
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foundation stone from which the
nation of Tokelau is to grow" and
demonstrated that "Tokelau is already
functioning as a nation, as one peo
ple," the "desire to become 'one' " as
well as "three" very much in evidence.

Tokelau's special representative
transmitted a message from the Coun
cil of Faipule that reviewed recent
developments: "the delegation of pow
ers of the Administrator in January
1994, the coming together of the three
atolls to build a National Strategic
Plan in June, and the delivery of the
'Voice of Tokelau' to the United
Nations Visiting Mission in July."
These were characterized as "the
springboard from which Tokelau is
launching its search for an act of self
determination appropriate to its size,
location and institutions, both
modern and traditional." In similar
spirit was a statement by the admin
istrator in November 1994 to the
taupulega of each atoll, telling them
that they "had a unique chance to
become the founding fathers of the
new nation which itself would serve
to re-empower traditional village
institutions. "

The administrator delivered a state
ment to the UN subcommittee in May
1995, noting Tokelau's stated wish
(through the "Voice of Tokelau" and
the National Strategic Plan) to assert
its distinctive character and to be as
self-reliant as possible. But he observed
that Tokelau had indicated its ongoing
need for "a partner" and concluded:
"Really the bottom line for Tokelau is
quite simple. Here is a precariously sit
uated country of 1600 people whose
long-term security would be signifi
cantly enhanced under free association
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of a style that fosters the feeling that
Tokelau retains a meaningful connec
tion with a wider whole, and thereby
achieves not only the human connec
tion, but also the possibility for
broader material support and assis
tance."

As part of the effort to devise a con
stitution and gain greater insight into
political status alternatives, the Coun
cil of Faipule has held talks in New
Zealand, Fiji, Niue, Western Samoa,
and Tuvalu. A national competition to
design and approve a national flag has
been launched. Tokelau's principal pol
icy-making body, the General Fono
(General Council), has decided to
allow Tokelauans living in New Zea
land to send representatives to Fono
meetings. This step reaffirms links
among Tokelauans generally and is
consistent with efforts to attract expa
triate Tokelauans back to Tokelau. A
meeting held by the UN mission with
Tokelauans resident in New Zealand
found that most wanted to retain a
voice in Tokelau's affairs. There was
support for the "Voice of Tokelau," a
preference for free association with
New Zealand, and backing for the
direction taken by Tokelau's leadership
with respect to constitutional develop
ments leading toward a future act of
self-determination.

The concerns about Tokelau's tele
communications and transport links
are being addressed. Progress is being
made toward using a satellite earth sta
tion for communications purposes,
while alternatives to the freighter used
by the UN mission are being explored
(as a matter of some urgency because
the charter arrangement has come to
an end). The question of airstrips, con-

sidered in the past (but rejected by
Tokelau), is back on the agenda, with a
principal issue continuing to center on
a willingness to sacrifice scarce land
to permit one or more airstrips to be
built.
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THE KINGDOM OF TONGA

The formation and naming of Tonga's
first political party, in August I994,
bitterly divided leading parliamentary
People's Representatives and other
prodemocracy supporters. Futa Helu,
a prominent intellectual force behind
political reform, said that he thinks
Tonga is not ready for an independent
political party, and repeated the adage
that in Tonga the churches are the
political parties. On II August I994,
however, it was announced that five of
the elected People's Representatives,
'Akilisi Pohiva, 'Uiliami Fukofuka, and
'Uhila Liava'a, the first, second, and
third, respectively, of the People's
Representatives for Tongatapu, and
Teisina Fuko and 'Uliti Uata, the first




